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   Parish Diary 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Entries here in this diary  are free to local groups 

The publication of an advertisement in this newsletter does not constitute a recommendation. 
Submitting content is not a guarantee of inclusion. Content and articles submitted may be edited 
and/or altered without notificationContent including articles, stories and adverts are the opinion 

of the original author and not necessarily Budbrooke Parish Council. 

The deadline for the next issue is 20th of the month 
 The Newsletter is Published by Budbrooke Parish Council 

All enquiries to Ian Broadbridge 01926-401699 
21 Combroke Grove, Hatton Park, Warwick, CV35 7TG 

Or e-mail: newsletter@budbrookepc.org.uk 

 June  

1st at 8.00pm Parish Council meeting Village Hall  

8th at 7.30pm W.I. -Life in the WRNS -part 2 St. Michael's Church Hall 

11th 12pm to 3pm School Fete School 

11th at 7.30pm Family Disco Community Centre 

15th at 10.30am Over 60's Cofffee Morning Village Hall  

19th at 6.15pm Bingo Community Centre 

 July  

6th at 8.00pm Parish Council  Meeting Community Centre 

13th at 7.30pm W.I. - Body Shop Demonstration St Michael’s Church Hall 

20th at 10.30am Over 60’s Coffee Morning  Village Hall  

1   www,budbrookepc.org.uk 

 

June 
2016 

Website: www.budbrookepc.org.uk 
Email: newsletter@budbrookepc.org.uk 

 

Budbrooke 
Parish 

Council 
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 Are you getting involved 
in the Hampton Magna 50 

year celebrations? 

Lots of activities are planned  

Check inside for more details 
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Have you registered to receive updates from the 
Budbrooke Parish Council Website?  

www.budbrookepc.org.uk  

Parish of Saint Charles Borromeo,  
Saturday Morning Mass – 10.00 am 
Confessions – Saturday 10.30 – 11.30 am 
Sunday Masses – 9.30 am and 11.00 am 
Weekday Mass –  see Notice board 
Parish Priest: (Canon) Edward M. Stewart 
Parish Tel No: 01926-492263 

stcharles-borromeo.org.uk  

THE place to meet… 

THE place to eat… 
Your community café 

3 Slade Hill, Hampton Magna 
www.opendoorcafe.org.uk 

01926 410446 

Budbrooke Charities 
For information contact  
Mrs Kate Dutton, Clerk 

01926 493985 
katydutton@gmail.com 

Or see the website 
www.budbrookepc.org.uk 

Want to hire a room? 
 

Community Centre  
Hannah Gelfs 07825 154286 

 

Village Hall   
Linda  402404 

 

St Michaels Church Hall 
Church office 407020.  

Written communication to:- 
Mrs Alex Davis, Clerk to Budbrooke PC, 5 Curlieu Close,  
Hampton Magna, CV35 8UA  
Email: clerk@budbrookepc.org.uk 
Phone: 411100 

 
Parish Councillors  
David Bryan (Vice Chairman) 495648 Kate Dutton 493985 
Mike Dutton (Chairman) 493985  Rhonda Hales 07702 074461 
Ann Robey 494863    Carol Roper 493941 
Frank Roper 493941    Dave Shirley 715092 
Maggie Treacy 07816 157441 

Meetings are on the first Wednesday of every month, see Parish Diary  on the back 
for venues, and are open to the public.  Agendas are posted on the Notice boards 6 
days earlier.  Minutes printed here are un-confirmed.  
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Trees in the parish 
The parish council is keen to protect the trees in the 
parish that are valued by residents. Please let the 
parish council know of any specific tree(s) that could 
benefit from being subject to a Tree Preservation 
Order (TPO), particularly in the areas of the proposed 
development sites in Hampton Magna.  
Please send the details including an exact location, if 

possible marked on a map, to the clerk – details on 

page 2 of the newsletter. The council will consider the 

suggestions and apply for TPOs as appropriate. 
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I am very pleased to say that at last weeks Parish council 
annual general meeting Dave Shirley was re elected to 
represent the parish council on the community centres 
committee and personally i am very pleased about this as Dave 
not only reports back on our behalf to the parish council but 
himself and Sue are always happy to help out with community 
centre events. 
 
Finally the wall of names is now sold out which is fantastic 
news and will provide much needed funds for the centres 
refurbishment plans. Thank you Gary for sorting this and this 
will be discussed at the fundraising meeting  on the 14th June. 
If you could all put this date in your diary . 
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Minutes of Budbrooke Parish Council  
Annual Meeting held on 

Wednesday 4th May 2016 at Budbrooke Community Centre 

Present: Cllrs D. Bryan, K. Dutton, M. Dutton, R. Hales, A. Robey, C. Roper, 
F. Roper, D.Shirley and M. Treacy; WCC Cllr Les Caborn 

Election of Chairman and signing of declaration of acceptance of office 

Cllr Mike Dutton was elected Chairman, having been proposed by Cllr 
Shirley and seconded by Cllr Bryan. The declaration of acceptance of 
office was signed. 

Election of Vice-Chairman 

Cllr David Bryan was elected Vice-Chairman, having been proposed by 

the chairman and seconded by Cllr Robey. 

Public comments 

13 members of the public were present. There were no public comments. 

Apologies and acceptance of reasons for absence 

Apologies received from WDC Cllr Peter Phillips. 

Declarations of Interest and Dispensations 

None received. 

BCA – Budbrooke Community Association HOTHRA – Hampton on the Hill Residents’ Association 

NALC – National Association of Local Councils  WALC – Warwickshire Association of Local Councils  

PCSO – Police Community Support Officer  WRWCF – Warwick Rural West Community Forum 

WCC – Warwickshire County Council HMRA – Hampton Magna Residents’ Association 

WDC – Warwick District Council WRCC – Warwickshire Rural Community Council  
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Minutes of Last Meeting 

The council resolved to accept the minutes of the ordinary meeting of 
the council held on 6th April 2016 with the following addition: Item 7, 
second bullet pt: Cllr Carol Roper to draft a letter to Western Power about 
the electricity infrastructure, to be sent by the clerk. 
The council resolved to accept the minutes of the extraordinary meeting 
held on 21st April 2016. The council’s response to the Warwick District 
Local Plan forms part of these minutes. 

Dates and venues for council meetings for the year ahead 

The list of dates and venues, circulated prior to the meeting, was agreed. 

Meetings will continue to be held at 8pm on the first Wednesday of each 

month, alternating between the Village Hall and the Community Centre. 

Appointment of members to council working groups 

Neighbourhood plan group – the chairman and Cllr Shirley 
Emergency planning group – Cllr Kate Dutton 
Newsletter and website group – Cllr Hales 

Appointment of members to outside bodies 

Community Centre Management Committee - Cllr Shirley  
Village Hall Committee – Cllr Hales 
Budbrooke Charities – Cllr Robey and the chairman 
HM50 Group – Cllr Hales and Cllr Robey 

 

Review of standing orders and financial regulations 

These will be reviewed at the December 2016 meeting. 

Council policies and procedures 

The council agreed to continue to follow up-to-date advice from WALC, 
the Information Commissioner’s Office or other relevant bodies when 
dealing with the following matters:  
Complaints; Requests made under the Freedom of Information Act and 
Data Protection Act; Press/media 
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Firstly as you are all aware the 
community centre was  
successful in the grant we 
applied for from WCC and was 
allocated the full £30,000 
towards the building of the 
much needed  storage. 
Thankyou to everyone 
involved in seeing this through. Now the next stage is to look at the 
tenders and decide on the contractor. This will be discussed Item 9 
 
The quiz in April was a great success thanks go to Steve and Linda Price 
for supplying the very difficult questions and to the 50th committee for 
organising it. Also huge thanks go to everyone who supported the event 
and worked so hard on the night from setting up to the cooking of the 
potatoes. Another one is planned later on in the year and hopefully those 
that missed this one can come to the next one. 
Thanks again to Penny and Deny for a fabulous cookery demonstration as 
usual lots of laughs was had all evening and we look forward to the next 
one. 
The bingo nights are still running every month with myself Angela and 
our bingo caller Michael we could do with a few more people attending 
but appreciate those that come regularly every month. Next bingo is 
Sunday 15th May eyes down 6.30 
 
Our next event is the 50th Anniversary family disco on Saturday 11th June. 
Tickets are on sale now and are available from myself Michel Edwards or 
by contacting the community centres e mail page We really could do with 
everyone supporting this as this could be a fantastic evening. We will 
discuss this late on Item 8 
The school  fete is fast approaching on the 11th June this will also be 
discussed Item 8 
The scarecrow theme has been agreed at the fundraising meeting and it 
will be “Films” more details to follow 
 
CONTINUED…... 
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Forthcoming Events 

in Hampton Magna 

Organised by the  

Hampton Magna 50 group  &  

Budbrooke Community Association 

Date Event Venue 

Thursday 
9th June 

Hosted Tea Party for Older Residents 

With Exhibition in one of the Class-
rooms 

Budbrooke 
School 

Saturday 
11th June 

School Fete, including: 
Hampton Magna Exhibition 

Budbrooke 
School 

Saturday 

11th June - 
evening 

Family Disco Community 
Centre 

Sunday 
11th Septemb

er 

Parish Show Community 
Centre 

Saturday & 
Sunday 

24th - 25th Sep-
tember 

Scarecrow Competition Around the 
Village 

Saturday 
15th October 

Harvest Festival Quiz Community 
Centre 

Friday 
21st October 

Family Halloween Party Community 
Centre 
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Standards Committee  

The council passed the following resolution: 
“That this Council supports the continuation of the Joint Standards 
Committee for Warwick District Council and the proposals for 
representation of the Parish/Town Councils, that there should be four 
representatives one representing Warwick Rural East Community Forum 
area, one representing Warwick Rural West Community Forum Area and 
two representing the areas covered by the four towns. 
  
The Joint Standards Committee will be responsible for undertaking 
hearings into the Conduct of Councillors following a report to them by 
the Monitoring Officer. As set out in the Arrangements for Dealing with 
Complaints about Councillors cases will be determined by Hearing Panels 
appointed by the Monitoring Officer, in consultation with the Chairman 
of the Standards Committee. If necessary, the Committee will also be 
entitled to issue appropriate sanctions against those Councillors 
involved.” 
 
Police Matters & WRW Community Forum Matters 

The next forum will take place on 19th May 2016 at Shirehall. 

Playgrounds 

Inspection report  - the April report had been received and there were 
no issues for immediate consideration 
Review of playground inspections – this was postponed until other items 
on the agenda had been discussed and the council resolved to hold 
discussions in private. The council resolved to end its arrangement with 
the current inspector and to appoint Martin Davies as its new playground 
inspector, with immediate effect.  

Matters Arising 

TPO 508 at 7 Seymour Close has been approved. Residents and 
councilors are to be encouraged to bring to the attention of the parish 
council any trees that might merit a Tree Preservation Order (TPO), 
particularly in the area of the proposed developments. Cllr Treacy to 
write an item for the newsletter on this.  
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HM50 celebrations – it was noted that the chairman had approved 
expenditure of £50 on a redrawing of the council logo, which will be used 
on commemorative mugs. 
Severn Trent - Cllr Frank Roper to contact Severn Trent informally about 
actions from the meeting in early April, as they had agreed to keep the 
council informed of progress on contacting householders and 
investigating the problems reported. If this does not get a result, the 
clerk will contact Severn Trent formally to request information. 

Correspondence 

Changes to the No 68 bus service from 4th June – this will change from a 
half-hourly to an hourly service. The clerk to write to the bus company to 
complain about the changes and raise concerns that it will make rural 
residents more isolated. A copy is to be sent to Chiltern Railways. 
Information to be added to the website and noted in the newsletter.  

Parish Maintenance 

Tree at Ryder Close overhanging the pavement – Forestry have been 
informed but will not treat as a priority. The chairman will arrange for 
the tree to be cut back so that the footpath is passable.  
Pavement at HOTH recommended for resurfacing from A4189 and Old 
Budbrooke Road from Old School lane to the speed change. 
Holes in the road surface at Arras Boulevard – these have been reported 
and some have been filled. 
Woodway – holes at the side of the road in areas where it isn’t surfaced 
but is driven on. The clerk to report to Highways, to be filled with topsoil. 
Bin outside the shops on Slade Hill – the bin was removed as it was 
damaged and WDC has been asked if it will be replaced. The clerk to 
follow up with WDC. 

Matters Pertaining to Outside Bodies 

Community Centre – The quiz night organized by the Hampton Magna 50 
group was a great success and there is a family disco planned for 11th 
June as part of the ongoing celebrations. 
Village Hall – Forthcoming events include skittles night on 7th May and 
film night on 22nd May. 

19   www,budbrookepc.org.uk 

50th anniversary  

60s FAMILY DISCO 

11TH June 2016  7.30 – 11.00 

60s fancy dress optional 

Tickets adults £6 

Children £4 under 18 

To include 60s buffet 

Raffle Licenced Bar 

Donations for raffle greatly received 

BEER SUPPLIED BY CHURCH FARM BREWERY 

Tickets available from 

Budbrookecc@gmail.com 

Michael Edwards 07971175750 

Julia Smith 07506713277 

mailto:Budbrookecc@gmail.com
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Next  Bingo Night  
At  Budbrooke Community Centre  

  

June 19th 
 

Bingo is held on Sunday evenings   
Doors  Open 6.15pm  -  Bingo Starts 6.45pm  

Prizes are for money  
 

This  is a Fund Raiser for the 
Budbrooke Community Centre.  
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Planning Matters 

Current Applications 

The council considered the following application: 

W/16/0716 - 1 Hayward Close, Hampton Magna: Erection of a single 

storey side and rear extension and raising of existing rear roof, including 

a dormer window. Construction of a front canopy.  

No objections 

 

WDC Planning Decisions 

W/16/0298 - Church Farm Brewery: Change of use of agricultural 
building and an existing building in B8 use to brewery (class B2). 
Granted, with conditions  
 

Local Plan 

The ratified response was submitted to WDC on 21st April. The 
chairman signed the response, for the files. 

Newsletter and Website 

In addition to items mentioned in the minutes, the following 
information will be included: 
APM thank you & Severn Trent meeting notes from Cllr Frank Roper 
that was not included in the May newsletter  

Financial Administration 

This item included: 
Year end 2015/16 accounts – to be signed off at June meeting; 
Subscriptions – to continue with current subscriptions to WALC & CPRE; 
Insurance – to change to Zurich from 1st June 2016; first half of precept 
received 

Date of next meeting and items for the agenda 

Next meeting: Wednesday 1st June 2016 at Budbrooke Village Hall, 
Hampton on the Hill 
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Parish Council Meeting with Severn Trent Water 
 
On 5th April Councillors Frank and Carol Roper and Councillor David Bryan 
met with two representatives of Severn Trent Water (STW). 
 
Sewerage Problems 
 
A brief history of the sewerage problems was discussed and a list of the 
parish council survey responses was shown to STW.  A hard copy of the 
Sewerage Map of the Parish was provided by STW and the problems 
identified in the survey were discussed. They show a widespread defec-
tive sewerage system for many years which was acknowledged by STW. 
  
Councillors asked what action STW would take to remedy the problems. 
Councillor Frank Roper stressed the need to investigate and remedy 
soon. 
  
Inspections for the individual properties are now being raised. Visits 
started in mid-April and will continue for the next few weeks. The STW 
scheduling team will be contacting these residents provided from the 
survey returns to arrange and agree dates for access in advance, if they 
have not already done so. Follow up visits are being arranged as neces-
sary. 
  
Once all of the investigations of the sewers in question have been com-
pleted, STW will update BPC on their next steps for each site provided. 
Not all of these past incidents may be the responsibility of STW but they 
will confirm with the customer whilst on site. Where cleansing or repair 
works are required to prevent further sewer blockages or flooding which 
is a concern for the residents, STW will have those works raised post visit 
as long as they meet their standard criteria.  
  
STW explained that the Stanks Farm sewage treatment plant was no 
longer in operation and that the sewage treatment plant at Longbridge 
dealt with all sewage treatment for Hampton Magna and Hampton on 
the Hill together with Warwick and Leamington. 
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The parish council would like to thank 
Andy Thomas, Sue Shirley and Louisa 

Graham for their interesting and 
entertaining talks on “Budbrooke 
Through the Years” at the Annual 

Parish Meeting in April. 
Thank you also to those who attended 

and contributed to the meeting. 

Water Problems 
  
Councillors discussed the recent bursts in the mains water supply. STW is 
undertaking investigations to understand pressure fluctuations to see if 
these are contributing to water bursts.  STW stated that third party con-
tractors had been responsible for damaging some of the pipes and they 
were now being charged for this in an effort to stop their occurrence. 
  
Councillor Bryan raised the issue of problems with water quality. STW 
would investigate water quality concerns at end legs. Samples to be tak-
en to determine water quality. Next steps on return of these sample 
tests. 
 
STW would also verify asset investment strategy. 
 
The parish council would like to thank residents who responded to its 
request for information about problems with the sewers.  
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COMMUNITY CENTRE 200 CLUB WINNERS 
 

Membership is only £11 for a year. 3 cash prizes every month.  
Help keep YOUR Community Community Centre running.  

You can join by calling Louisa on 01926 407811  
 
May 
£30   number  76  Potts Bellam Road 
£20   number  5  Worrall Cherry Lane 
£10  number 181  White Daily Avenue 
 
June 
£30  number  3     Davis Currie Close 
£20  number  188   Nakazcyi Arras Bvd 
£10  number  150   Fennell  Clinton Avenue 

Changes to the Stagecoach Route 68 
serving Budbrooke Parish 

 
You may have seen in the local papers that the Stagecoach Route 68 will only be 
serving Hampton Magna, Hampton on the Hill and the Birmingham Road once 
an hour from the 4th June. The full timetables can be found on the Parish 
Council Website and at bus stops from that date, but in essence the buses that 
pass Hampton Magna shops at 43 minutes past the hour going to Cubbington 
and the ones at 24 minutes past the hour going to Hatton Park have been 
retained. There is a peculiarity in the weekday morning service, when a G1 
service is rerouted from Hatton Park on the 68 route and then continues from 
Warwick on the G1 route (7.28 at the shops). There is also a Fridays only late 
night service G1 that extends to Hatton Park, but only if anyone is on it at 
Warwick. (Fridays only 22.58 Leamington Church, 23.25 Warwick). Full details in 
the timetables and the website also has a condensed timetable concentrating 
on the services covering the Parish and the biggest destinations. 
 
At the same time as Stagecoach and the County Council are cutting the services, 
the County are also discontinuing the taxi tokens scheme designed to 
compensate those areas affected by poor bus services. 
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BUDBROOKE PARISH SHOW- SUNDAY 11th SEPTEMBER 2016
 

It’s June and another year has gone by so it is time once again to announce details of our 10th Parish Show. We have tried to off
again this year and do hope there will be something there to tempt you. If you haven
love to see you this year especially in our tenth year. We do our very best to provide something for everyone. Below is a lis
Classes are open to all. However we do have special classes for children. So we wish you well and look forward to seeing you in September.  

PRESERVE CLASSES 
CLASS 1     Jar of any fruit jam 
CLASS 2     Jar of any fruit jelly 
CLASS 3     Jar of marmalade  
CLASS 4     Jar of Chutney 
CLASS 5 Jar of Onion Marmalade 
 
FRUIT CLASSES 
CLASS 6   3 Eating Apples 
CLASS 7    3 Cooking Apples 
CLASS 8    3 Pears 
CLASS 9    A dish of soft fruits 
CLASS 10    3 of any other fruit 
 
VEGETABLE CLASSES 
CLASS 11 5 tomatoes 
CLASS 12 5 of any other salad item 
CLASS 13 5 runner beans 
CLASS 14 5 of any variety of root vegetable 
CLASS 15 3 of any other variety of vegetable 
 
NOVELTY CLASSES 
CLASS 16 The cutest carrot  
CLASS 17 The ugliest fruit 
CLASS 18 The ugliest vegetable 
CLASS 19 The tiniest tomato 

FLOWER CLASSES 
CLASS 20 Single rose in a vase
CLASS 21 3 flowers of one kind in a vase
CLASS 22 A vase of flowers and foliage
CLASS 23 Any house plant
CLASS 24 A bunch of herbs
CLASS 25 Flower Arrangement 
  – “Royal Celebration!
CLASS 26 Flower Arrangement 
  - in a container of your choice    
 
CRAFT CLASSES 
CLASS 27 A piece of knitting or crochet
CLASS 28 A piece of needlework or embroidery
CLASS 29 Picture making, painting or drawing
CLASS 30 Show us what you
CLASS 31 Any other kind of craft
 
COOKERY CLASSES 
CLASS 32 A cake fit for the Queen
CLASS 33 A loaf of bread any type
CLASS 34 A chocolate cake
CLASS 35  A savoury tart any type
CLASS 36 5 sweet scones
CLASS 37 8 pieces of shortbread

25p is charged for each exhibit entered in the show. Entries can be brought to the Community Centre between 9.00 and 11am. Do
Doors open to the public at 2pm.      Admission including refreshments     Adult £1.      Children 25p.        Children under

During the afternoon there will be lots of things to see. Stalls, refreshments, a raffle and of course you can see all the en
We hope you will enter any of the above classes and perhaps be a winner! Even if you don

If you would like to hire a stall and sell your items or need further details please contact   Dave Shirley Tel: 715092,     
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 SUNDAY 11th SEPTEMBER 2016 
 

s June and another year has gone by so it is time once again to announce details of our 10th Parish Show. We have tried to offer a wide selection of classes 
again this year and do hope there will be something there to tempt you. If you haven’t exhibited or popped in during the afternoon for the last nine years we’d 
love to see you this year especially in our tenth year. We do our very best to provide something for everyone. Below is a list of all the classes for this year. 

However we do have special classes for children. So we wish you well and look forward to seeing you in September.   

Single rose in a vase 
3 flowers of one kind in a vase 
A vase of flowers and foliage 
Any house plant 
A bunch of herbs  
Flower Arrangement  

Royal Celebration!” 
Flower Arrangement  

in a container of your choice     

A piece of knitting or crochet 
A piece of needlework or embroidery 
Picture making, painting or drawing 
Show us what you’ve made this year  
Any other kind of craft 

A cake fit for the Queen 
A loaf of bread any type 
A chocolate cake 
A savoury tart any type 
5 sweet scones 
8 pieces of shortbread 

PHOTOGRAPHY CLASS 
CLASS 38 1 photograph – max size A4 
  Subject: 
  “Hampton Magna’s 50th Year” 
 
GROUP CLASS 
CLASS 39 A collective piece of artwork 
  created by any children’s group 
  or organisation within the parish. 
CLASS 40 A collective piece of artwork 
  created by any adult group or 
  organisation within the parish .                             
  
 
CHILDREN’S CLASSES 
CLASS 41 A picture of the Queen 
CLASS 42 6 decorated cakes 
CLASS 43 A vegetable creature 
CLASS 44 A posie of flowers 
CLASS 45 Show us what you've made! 
  Any other craft that doesn’t  
  fit into any of the above.  
    

25p is charged for each exhibit entered in the show. Entries can be brought to the Community Centre between 9.00 and 11am. Doors will close promptly at 11am to allow time for judging 
Doors open to the public at 2pm.      Admission including refreshments     Adult £1.      Children 25p.        Children under 5yrs free  

During the afternoon there will be lots of things to see. Stalls, refreshments, a raffle and of course you can see all the entries and winners.  
We hope you will enter any of the above classes and perhaps be a winner! Even if you don’t enter, please come along in the afternoon and join in the fun.  

If you would like to hire a stall and sell your items or need further details please contact   Dave Shirley Tel: 715092,        Enid Bryan Tel: 495648 or        Fran Salmon Tel: 494621 


